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VOL. XLIX 

McDermott Fund 
To Recognize 
Top Educators 

The family of the late Lucile 
B. McDermott of Chicago has 
provided a fund at the Uni­
versity of North Dakota to 
recognize outstanding teach-' 
ers. The fund will be known 
as the Lucile B . McDermott 
Memorial Fund. 

Mrs. McDermott's husband, 
Edward H. McDermott, a 1920 
UND alumnus, is an attorney 
in Chicago. 

J . Lloyd Stone, Alumni Ex­
ecu tive vice president, said the 
fund will provide a $600 award 
each year to recognize excel­
lence in teaching. Recipients 
will be selected by an alumni­
faculty committee, and the 
first award will be made in 
February of 1967. 

Although Mrs . McDermott 
did not attend UND, sh e be­
came interested in the Uni­
versity when she took part in 
an Alumni Association-spon­
sored tour of the Orient in 
1964. 

Mrs. McDermott, who died 
in 1965, was born near Park­
ersburg, W . Va. She received 
the undergraduate degree from 
Marshall College, Huntington, 
W . Va., and the master's from 
Radcliffe College, Cambridge, 
Mass. She also attended the 
University of Chicago, North­
western University and the 
University of West Virginia. 

Bridston Family 
Establishes Fund 

The fami ly of the late Jo­
seph B. Bridston, former 
North Dakota state senator 
and president of the UND 
Alumni Association, has de­
posited $5,000 with the First 
Feder al Savings to establish 
the Bridston scholarship in 
perpetuity. The scholarship 
will be awarded annually to 
a UND student. 

NAMED DIRECTOR 
Emil J. Stadel, '61, has been 

n am ed director of the UND­
Williston Center . H e is mar­
ried and has two children. 
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CAMPUS CALENDAR 

Nov. 10-State Public Health Department regional meet­
ing, "A Plan for North Dakota's Mentally Retarded," 
conducted by Eunice A. Davis, M.D., assistant director 
Division of Community Services, State Public Health 
Department, Lecture Bowl, University Center, 1:30-
5 p.m. 

11-Football, Sioux at Morningside College, Sioux City, 
Iowa. 

11-12-Hockey, intra-squad games, Winter Sports Arena, 
8 p.m. 

11-13-University Theatre, "The Threepenny Opera," 
17-19-Burtness Theatre, 8:15 p.m. 
19-Hockey, Sioux vs. U. S. National Team, Winter Sports 

Arena, 8 p.m. 
21-Faculty recital, James Fudge, baritone, Prairie Ball­

room, University Center, 8:15 p.m. 
25-26-Hockey, Sioux v.s. Minnesota Duluth Branch, Du­

luth, Minn., 8 p.m. 
30-University Center Open House, 7-11 p.m. 

Advisory Group Meets 
With U Alumni Board 

A highlight of the UND 
Homecoming Week-end was a 

Candidates Sought 
To Serve as 
White House Fellows 

The White House is seeking 
outstanding men and women, 
ages 23 to 35 to serve as White 
House F ellows. Open to col­
lege graduates in all fields, 
the White House F ellows pro­
gram is established to give ris­
ing leaders one year of "first­
hand, high-level experience 
with the workings of the Fed­
eral Government, and to in­
crease their sense of participa­
tion in national affairs." 

Those selected are paid sti­
pends, based on age, of up to 
$15,000. The deadline for can­
didates is January 6, 1967. Ap­
plication forms and further in­
formation can be obtained by 
writing Thomas W. Carr, Di­
rector, Commission on White 
House Fellows, The White 
House, Washington, D. C. 
20500. 

special joint session of the 
UND Alumni Board of Direc­
tors and the Alumni Advisory 
Committee. 

Several faculty members 
and members of the State 
Board of Higher Education 
were also in attendance to 
hear the story of the chal­
lenges facing UND and higher 
education through out North 
Dakota. 

Committee m embers in­
clude: 

Dona ld L . Anderson , '52; Nor bert 
Auer, '50 ; Pershing Boe, '46: D r. 
Clair Blikre, '49 ; D r. Alex Burr ; 
Robert Chesrown , '31; Wes ton 
Christopherson, '49; Dr. B en Clay­
burgh, '45 ; John Davis, '35 ; Jerome 
Dunlevy, '22; Mrs. Lloyd Everson 
(Ruth Furstenea u , '40 ); Dr . Lloyd 
Giltne r , '50 ; Lynn Grimson, '33; 
Bruce Hagen; Jack Hagerty ; Mrs . 
Henry H a n sen (Doris Tait , '63); 
D onald Holand, '34; 

D r . 0 . W . Johnson, '27 ; R. H. 
J ohnson; Milton Kelly, '18 ; Rich­
a rd Larsen; Conr ad Leifur, '23; 
Dr. J ohn E. L eigh, '51 ; Dona ld 
Loepp, '48 ; George Longmire , '47; 
Robert Lord, '56 ; Robert Massee, 
'28; Thomas McE!roy , '38 ; William 
Murray, '51 ; Steve M yhra, '57 ; La­
Vern N eff, '51; John O 'K eefe, '41 : 
Gilbert Olson , '43 ; Lloyd Omdahl, 
'53; Ross P age , G arry Pearson , '56 ; 

Dr . L. G . P r ay, '28 ; Wins ton 
(Continued on page 2) 
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It's A New Record 

Enrollment 
Zooms to 
Over 7,.000 

The final totals have been 
compiled, and the University 
of North Dakota enrollment 
for the 1966-67 fall seme·ster 
has soared to 7,075. 

This re.presents an all-time 
high for UND, with the en­
rollment accelerating at a 
faster pace than was earlier 
predicted. The total number 
of students on the UND cam­
pus is 6,370, comprised of 4,241 
men and 2,129 women. 

There are 438 students at 
UND-Ellendale Branch, while 
UND-Williston Center has an 
enrollment of 267. The largest 
percentage increase on the 
UND campus was in the grad­
uate school, which rose by 18 
percent over last fall's final 
total. 

Development 
Fund Makes 
Brisk Start 

With the University of 
North Dakota totaling a rec­
ord-breaking enrollment, the 
UND Development Fund is 
keeping pace with early con­
tributions from alumni com­
ing in generous amounts, ac­
cording to E. E . "Mick" Sim­
mons, National Chairman of 
the Drive for 1966-67. 

The UND Alumni Budget 
Boar d set a goal of $101,150 
for the 1966-67 campaign, cov­
ering scholarships for stu­
dents, faculty awards, pub­
lishing of the ALUMNI RE­
VIEW and other activities of 
the alumni association. 

State chairmen have been 
appointed in nearly all the 
states, and are already at 
work in spear-heading the 
campaign in their areas. With 
the gift-giving holidays fast 
a.pproaching, it is expected 

(Continued on page 4) 



PAGE TWO 

University of North Dakota 
ALUMNI R E V IEW 
The University of North Dakota 
Alumni R e v i e w is published 
monthly, except July and August, 
by the University of North Dakota, 
Grand Forks, N . Dak., for alumni 
and former students of the Uni­
versity of North Dakota in the 
interests of the University. Second­
class postage paid at Grand Forks, 
N . Dak. Change of address and 
return requested forms should be 
sent to the University of North 
Dakota Alumni R eview, Grand 
Forks, N. Dak. 58201. 

Officers 
President ... . Dr. L . 0 . Simenstad 
First Vice President 

.. ............ John T. Traynor 
Second Vice President 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . E. E . Simmons 
Executive Vice President 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . J . Lloyd Stone 
Treasurer . . . . . . . . . Gerald Skogley 
Athletic Board of Control 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . Gordon Caldis 

Directors 
To 1967-Robert Eddy, William 

Micklin, Dr. L . 0. Simenstad, Mrs. 
Stella Mann, Dr. William Durnin, 
Dean Thomas Clifford. 

To 1968-Dr. Robert Fawcett, 
William DePuy, Gerald Skogley, 
John T . Traynor, B . Fred David­
son, Adrian McLellan. 

To 1969-Paul Bolton, Mark Foss, 
Edward J. Franta, Evan Lips, E. E . 
Simmons, Stanley Walsh. 

ELWYN B. ROBINSON 
authors N. D. history .. 

• Meeting 
(Continued from page 1) 

R egister, '57; Lloyd Richmond, '33; 
Arthur Robertson, '23; Thomas Ro­
ney , '47; Milton Rue, Jr .. '56; J ohn 
Scott, Jr., '54; Mrs. Richard T. 
Smith (Norma Sue Ness, '48) ; Lee 
Stenehjem; Harold Tait, '37; Harry 
Thompson; Loyde C. Thompson , 
'23; Mrs. Mack Traynor (Rita 
Roach , '51); Aloys Wartner, '29; 
Thomas Whelan, '16; Dr. P. H. 
Woutat, '27 ; Dale Youngern , '47. 

University Members 
Dr. Kent Alm, '51 ; Dea n Ronald 

Barnes; Dr. Robert Caldwell ; D ean 
Thomas Clifford, '42; Dean Mar­
telle Cushman; Dean Ben Gustaf­
son, '46 ; Dean Chr istopher Hamre; 
D ean T . H. Harwood ; Dean Mar­
garet Heyse; Dr. William Koenker; 
D ean Milton Larson; Dean Bernard 
O 'Kelly; Dean D . J . Robertson, '33; 
Gerald Skogley, '56; President 
G eorge W . Starcher ; J . Lloy d 
Stone, '30; Loren Swanson , '48; 
Dean Jerrold Walden . 

ALUMNI REVIEW 

Homecoming 1966 is now 
in the memory books, but it 
will be long remembered, even 
by those who were not on the 
campus during that hectic 
week-end. 

The football game, of course, 
was probably the most excit­
ing, emotion-packed sports 
event in any stadium of the 
nation. There were nearly 
14,000 people packed into Me­
morial Stadium. I am sure that 
Jack Stewart, who spear­
headed the drive to build the 
stadium back in 1927, would 
have been amazed at the 
crowd. I'm sorry he wasn't 
back this year. 

The Bison and the Sioux 
were rated the top two college 
teams in the nation, in the 
college division, and the game 
drew great publicity, includ­
ing stories in News Week and 
Sports Illustrated, along with 
state-wide radio and television. 

The final score was NDSU 
18-UND 15, and the game was 
just as close as the final tally, 
with NDSU winning on a late 
field goal. You can be very 
proud of Coach Marv Helling 
and his Fighting Sioux. The 
final score will never change, 
but there are many who be­
live that the Sioux should 
have been on top. But, the 
game is over, the Sioux were 
great, and I offer our sincere 
congratulations to the Bison. 
They were great, too. 

-UND-
There was much going on 

during Homecoming, in addi­
tion to that football game. The 
Alumni Board of Directors 
m et for their fall session and 
discussed many things, includ­
ing the investment program. 
Our president, Dr. Otis Simen­
stad , was on a trip to the ,Far 
East and could not attend, but 
Jack Traynor did an excellent 
job of presiding. 

-UND-
The Sioux Award Winners 

were introduced at a noon 
luncheon, with the Board of 
Higher Education and the 
Alumni Advisory Committee 
as special guests. 

After the luncheon, a full af­
ternoon meeting between the 
Alumni Board and the Ad vis . 
ory Committee was held. Bill 
DePuy did his usual excellent 

job as presiding officer, with 
brief talks by Gordon Caldis, 
Dr. Ben Clayburgh, Tom Clif­
ford, Alex Burr and George 
Longmire. 

Each speaker pointed out 
some of the vital needs of the 
University and higher educa­
tion in North Dakota, and I 
only wish that there were 
space enough to give their re­
marks in detail. 

Caldis spoke basically about 
the law school and its needs 
for a new building and com­
peti tive salaries for the facul­
ty. H e pointed out that 80 per­
cent of the lawyers in North 
Dakota are UND graduates. He 
also stressed the n eed for 
greater support in the form 
of athletic scholarships, par­
ticularly hoping for alumni 
support within North Dakota. 

Dr. Ben Clayburgh reviewed 
the medical school, emphasiz­
ing that the mill levy income 
was not able to keep pace with 
the financial n eeds of the 
school. Dr. Clayburgh recom­
mended the expansion of the 
rehabi,itation center, a renew­
ed interest in a two-year nurs­
ing program, and greater em­
phasis on the "post-graduate" 
aspect of training for practic­
ing physicians. 

Dr. Alex Burr covered the 
school of engineering, and pin­
pointed his remarks at the 
present curricula and the di­
versified degrees. H e felt that 
there should be revamping of 
certain courses, and a trend 
started in the area of new 
courses. 

Dr. Burr discussed the geo­
graphical distribution of de­
grees, and outlined the public 
image of engineers, research, 
competition with foreign en­
gineers, salary and building 
needs. 

Dean Tom Clifford pinch-hit 
for Ed Franta, who was un­
able to attend the afternoon 
session. Tom reviewed the pri­
ority list of classroom and 
building needs. Like the other 
speakers, he emphasized the 
great need for adequate build­
ing space, coupled with suf­
ficient salaries to avoid an 
abnormal faculty turnover. 

Senator George Longmire 
wrapped up the session with 
an excellent summation, stat-

NOVEMBER, 1966 

ing that North Dakota institu­
tions of higher learning can­
not remain on a "pay as you 
go" basis. He indicated that 
the North Dakota constitution 
must be changed to permit a 
long-range bonding program 
for our colleges. 

I only wish that all of our 
alumni could have attended 
this joint session. as it certain­
ly was informative and truly 
presented the challenges fac­
ing UND and higher education 
in North Dakota. 

- UND-
There's an editorial by Hen­

ry Sullivan in a recent issue 
of the Mohall Farmer, in 
which he relates a "pleasant 
and rewarding" visit to the 
UND-Ellendale Center. Mr. 
Sullivan is a member of the 
State Board of Higher Educa­
tion, and found the UND-El­
lendale Center to be impres­
sive, both from the standpoint 
of the 452 students enrolled 
and the appearance of the 
buildings and campus. 

He praises the UND Exten­
sion Center, under Dean Ben 
Gustafson, for the "new look" 
at Ellendale, mentioning that 
it is the only school in the 
state that specializes in the 
field of teaching industrial 
arts. 

- UND-
A sad note during Home­

coming Week was the word 
from .California that Paul Bol­
ton, a member of the UND 
Alumni Board of directors, 
died on October 17 after an ill· 
ness of several months. 

Paul was both a fine direc­
tor for our alumni association 
and a close friend, and will be 
greatly missed by all of us. 

-UND-
There's a brand new history 

book on the market, and I am 
confident it will be a "best 
seller" among those who are 
interested in the wonderful 
history of our state. 

The title is "History of 
North Dakota" and the author 
is my neighbor, Dr. Elwyn B. 
Robinson, professor of history, 
former chairman of the de­
partment of history at UND, 
and first winner of the alumni 
distinguished teacher award. 

The book lays stress on the 
(Continued on page 3) 
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Have You Moved? 
It costs ten cents each time you fail to give us your 

change of address. 
One at a time, these changes do not seem much. But, 

multiplied by thousands, they make a big sum. 
You can save us the expense by notifying the ALMUNI 

OFFICE immediately when you change your address. 
Please include your ZIP code. By so doing, you will assure 
yourself of future copies of the REVIEW. 

Below is an easy form for noting any changes in your 
address. Just fill in the appropriate information and mail 
it as soon as possible. 

NAME : 

CLASS OF: 

NEW ADDRESS-Add t·o Mailing List 

Street or P .O. Box-- - ---- ------- ---­

Town & State -------- - - --------­
Zip 

OLD ADDRESS-Remove from Mailing List 

Street or P .O. Box----------------- ­

Town & State --- - - - - ·- - - - - ------­
Zip 

• Report 
(Continued from page 2) 

state's geography, climate and 
Old World h eritage of its in­
habitants as determinants in 
the development of North Da"' 
kota. I am certain that this 
book will rank with the best 
of state histories. If you are 
interested in a copy, the price 
is $7.95, and it may be ob­
tained from the UND Book­
store. 

-UND-
We have just received a note 

from Jack Stewart, Sr., from 
Camelback Inn. He remarks 
that t he new dates for the 1967 
Camelback - UND Reunion 
(starting January 15) will 
bring many more people this 
time, as it appears to be a 
more convenient date. He says 
that they are completing a 
beautiful big new Sunshine 
Room where the UND Banquet 
will be held. 

Jack hopes to have his new 
home completed by January. 
It's located high up on Mummy 
Mountain, behind Camelback 
Inn, and if r eady by January 
15, i t will be the locale for an 
alumni social hour as guests 
of the Stewarts . 

Jack urges all alumni to 
make their reservations im­
mediately, as the Inn capacity 
may be reached soon. 

UND has stiffened its grade­
point average requirement for 
students transferring to the 
University. Students who 
transfer into UND must not 
only maintain an over-all C 
average in order to graduate, 
but also must do at least C 
average work in courses taken 
at the University. The new 
regulation goes into effect 
February 1, 1967. 

-UND-
A Harry Lashkowitz Me­

morial Lecture Series has been 
established in the UND Law 
School, with nationally known 
figures in law and government 
invited to speak at lectures, 
alternately in Grand Forks 
and Fargo. The lecture series 
was established in memory of 
the late Harry Lashkowitz, 
a Fargo attorney. 

-UND-
Dr. John L . Rowe, chairman 

of the UND business education 
department, has been named 
to the editorial board of the 
"American Vocational Jour­
nal." 

-UND-
Miss Gladys Black, director 

of food services at UND, has 
been elected governor of dis­
trict 22 of Quota Clubs Inter­
national. The district includes 
North Dakota, Minnesota, Illi­
nois and Wisconsin. 

I CAMPUS FOOTNOTES I 

Dr. William R. Boehle of the 
UND music department has 
been named to the advisory 
board of the Annual Young 
Artists competition to be held 
at the University of Minnesota. 

-UND-
The National Science Foun­

dation has awarded UND a 
$261,000 grant to support a 
1967-68 academic year science 
institute for high school teach­
ers in general science. Science 
teachers from all 50 states 
have participated in past in­
stitutes at UND. 

-UND-
The Grand Forks City Coun­

cil presented a plaque to the 
UND student body in recogni­
tion of student participation in 
combating the flooding Red 
River last spring. UND stu­
dents, working in shifts, do­
nated hours of volunteer labor 
to dike building and sandbag­
ging operations. 

-UND-
A novel by William Borden, 

instructor in English and 
humanities at UND, has been 
accepted for publication by a 
publishing house in England. 
The novel, · Borden's first, is 
entitled "Superstoe," and is 
set in North Dakota and Wash­
ington, D. C. He has been on 
the UND faculty since 1962 
and has also written several 
plays. 

-UND-
Eighty freshmen were ad­

mitted to the UND Honors 
Program for 1966-67. This rec­
ord number, combined with 
other students taking part in 
the program, brings the total 
to 162. Now in its sixth year 
at UND, the program bases 
admittance on academic rec­
ords in high school and col­
lege, and a student must main­
tain a 3.0 (B) average in the 
last three years of study. 

-UND-
Dr. Gordon Iseminger, as­

sistant professor of history at 
UND, has been elected presi­
dent of the North Dakota So­
cial Science Association. 

-UND-
UND is teaching graduate 

courses in seven North Dakota 
cities during the fall semester. 
The courses are in education, 
counseling, guidance, and phy­
sical education and are being 
offered by the Graduate 
School and the College of Edu­
cation . through the General 
Extension Division. 

Dr. Blaine E. McLaughlin, 
chairman of the UND psychia­
try department, presented a 
paper during September at the 
Fourth World Congress of Psy­
chiatry in Spain. The paper 
discusses the development of 
mental health treatment on a 
public basis in North Dakota. 
Dr. McLaughlin is medical di­
rector of the Northeast Mental 
Health and Retardation Cen­
ter, which is the headquarters 
of one of the four areas into 
which the state has been di­
vided to facilitate develop­
ments in mental health treat­
ment. 

-UND-
A dormitory presently un­

der construction at UND will 
bear the name of Dr. Erich 
Selke, UND professor emeritus 
of education who died Sep­
tember 26. The naming of the 
dorm for Dr. Selke was ap­
proved by the State Board of 
Higher Education several days 
before his death. UND Presi­
dent George W . Starcher com­
mented: "The naming of this 
hall for an outstanding teach­
er further emphasizes the Uni­
versity's concern for recogniz­
ing great teaching." 

-UND-
J . Donald Henderson, UND 

professor of physics and sci­
ence teaching, has accepted an 
invitation to join the National 
Science Foundation staff in 
Washington, D. C., for at least 
12 months. Henderson has sub­
mitted 19 proposals to NSF 
seeking support for teacher 
education programs at UND, 
with 18 of these being support­
ed with grants totaling over 
$2,550,000. 

-UND-
Harold L . Pederson has been 

named assistant athletic direc­
tor at UND and will assist 
Athletic Director Leonard R. 
Marti in all phases of the 
growing athletic and physical 
education program. Pedersen 
came to UND from Williston, 
where he was athletic director 
and football coach for 13 
years. 

-UND-
Gene Murphy, former UND 

quarterback, has been appoint­
ed assistant football coach and 
instructor in men's physical 
education. Murphy enrolled at 
UND in 1959, earning his de­
gree in 1963. For the past two 
years, he has been a coach at 
North St. Paul; he is married 
and has one son. 
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NEWS NOTES 

Willerd J. Blumhardt, '63, 
who is a vice president with 
Northwestern National Bank 
of Rochester, Minn., recently 
completed a two-week course 
at the Gr:aduate School of 
Banking at the University of 
'Wisconsin. Two week's atten­
dance is required each year 
for three years to earn the 
certificate of graduation. 

Laura Christianson, '32, of 
New York City was recently 
elected to the Board of Trus­
tees of Alpha Phi Internation­
al and is one of three mem­
bers who make up the board. 
Mrs. Vernon Waldorf, the for­
mer Gladys Risem, '38, is a 
new member of the Board of 
Governors of Alpha Phi In­
ternational. She makes her 
home at Lake Forest, Ill. Miss 
Christianson operates her own 
office in New York City, con­
centrates on trust and estate 
matters, and spends part of 
each year in Kentucky in con­
nection with her work. 

John R. Modisett, '53, has 
been elected a vice president 
of the J . Walter Thompson 
Advertising Agency; he is an 
account supervisor in their 
Chicago office. Modisett and 
his family make their home in 
Winnetka, Ill. His wife is the 
former Barbara Brown, also a 
UND graduate in 1952, and 
they have two children. 

Kenneth J. Carey, '48, has 
been elected president of the 
St. Mary's faculty senate; he 
is associate professor of gov­
ernment at St. Mary's Univer­
sity in San Antonio, Texas, 
where he has been on the 
faculty since 1949. 

Dr. Myron A. Bondelid, '51, 
is a senior mathematician at 
the Pacific Missile Range in 
California; he recently visited 
his parents in Grand Forks. 

Del Arneson, '50, is presi­
dent of Partners Life Insur­
ance Co., a Minot insurance 
firm. National Insurance Co. of 
America, which is headed by 
Wes Sando, '50, recently ac­
quired 80 percent of the stock 
of the Partners Company. San­
do makes his home in Denver. 

• Development Fund 
(Continued from page 1) 

that loyal UND alumni will 
remember their Alma Mater 
in the form of a contribution. 
An "honor roll" of contribu­
tors will be published in 1967 
in a special issue of the 
ALUMNI REVIEW. 

ALUMNI REVIEW NOVEMBER, 1966 

SIOUX IN THE SERVICE 
Maj. Romain F. Krzmarzick, 

a 1953 graduate of UND, is at­
tending the Air Force Air 
Command and Staff College at 
Maxwell AFB, Ala. Lt. (j.g.) 
John B. Smith, a 1963 gradu­
ate of the UND, has won an 
award for meritorious achieve­
ment with a U . S . Navy con­
struction battalion in Viet 
Nam. He is now stationed at 
Port Hueneme, Calif. Lt. Mic­
hael Jones, '65, recently re­
ceived silver bars making his 
advancement to First Lieuten­
ant. He is assigned to the Cen­
tralized Automated Military 
Pay System Operations at the 
Finance Center at Fort Ben­
jamin Harrison. 

Ens. Dale P. Bodine, '64, is 
serving as assistant company 
commander for the force en­
gaged in constructing more 
than three miles of runway 
and taxiway at a base on the 
South China Sea, about 100 
miles south of the demilitar­
ized zone. Maj. Martin G. Ol­
son, '57, was promoted to the 
grade of Major on September 
13 and is now Subsector Ad­
vistor in the Viet Nam Delta. 
Lt. (j.g.) Robert Wefald has 
completed a six-month cruise 
with the U. S . Navy in the Pa­
cific and is in San Diego 
awaiting another cruise. He 
graduated from the UND in 
1964. 

Captain Loren W. Kihl­
strom, '62, has completed the 
orientation course for officers 
of the U. S. Air Force Medi­
cal Service at Sheppard AFB, 
Texas. First Lt. Larry L. 
Shane, '61, has been assigned 
to Air Force duty for three 
years and is slated for pilot 
survival training. Col. Harris 
R. Owens, '39, USAF, has re­
cently been transferred from 
Washington, D. C ., to Seoul, 
Korea. Sergeant Richard W. 
Burdick, '58, is now on duty 
with combat air forces in 
Southeast Asia and ,is assigned 
to a forward combat base as 
a jet aircraft mechanic. 

Dr. James E. Jarrett, B.S. 
'60, B.S. Med. '62, is a flight 
surgeon at Reese AFB, Texas, 
and holds the rank of captain. 
His father was the late Glen 
"Red" Jarrett, a Sioux foot­
ball great of the 1930's and 
former UND Athletic Director. 
His mother, Margaret Jarrett, 
makes her home in Grand 
Forks. Dr. Jarrett is married 
to the former Sonia Land, '60, 
of Grand Forks. 

Second Lieutenant Jerry O. 
Myhre, '65, has been awarded 
the U . S . Air Force Silver pilot 
wings upon graduation at La­
redo AFB, Texas. Lieutenant 
Kenneth R. Norgaard, '62, fin­
ished Justice School, Newport 
Naval Base, Newport, R. I., 
and is stationed at District Le­
gal Office, Honolulu, Hawaii. 
Second Lieutenant Walter C. 
Whittier, '65, completed a heli­
copter pilot course at the 
Ar my Primary Helicopter 
School, Fort Wolters, Texas. 
Robert J. Graveline, '66, re­
ceived a commission in the 
USAR Quartermasters Corps 
upon completion of the Sixth 
U. S . Army ROTC camp. 

Lt. Leonard F. Paur, '64, was 
promoted to first lieutenant 
September 6, 1966, and was 
assigned to the 116th Aviation 
Company near Saigon, South 
Viet Nam. Army Capt. Ordeen 
J. Flom, a 1963 UND graduate 
was assigned as adjutant in 
Headquarters, 159th Engineer 
Group, Long Bihn, Viet Nam. 
Army Lt. La Vere· P. Potulny, 
a 1965 UND graduate, was re­
cently promoted to the rank 
of First Lieutenant during 
ceremonies held September 1 
at Fort Devens, Mass . 1st Lt. 
Richard G. Wolf, a 1960 gradu­
ate of UND, has been present­
ed the U. S . Air Force Out­
standing Unit Aw a rd at 
Wright-Patterson AFB, Day­
fun, Ohio. Maj. John W. Men­
ard, Air Operations Officer, 
Air Force Wes tern Test Range, 
was honored at a retirement 
ceremony September 23 at 
Vandenberg AFB, Calif. 

Lieu(.enant David Alexan­
der, '65, is serving as a heli­
copter pilot in South Viet 
Nam. Captain David Orser, 
'59, who is stationed at Kelly 
Air Base in San Antonio, 
Texas, was awarded the Air 
Force Commendation Medal 
for his work as Staff Judge 
Advocate at Hof Air Base in 
Germany. First Lieutenant 
Michael J. Trent, '61, has re­
ceived the Air Medal in Viet 
Nam, wh"'ich he won for meri­
torious achievement during 
military flights. Capt. Neil D. 
Dietrich, '63, was promoted to 
Army captain at Fort Rucker, 
Ala. USAF Captain Raymond 
D. Wheeler, '64, received the 
Bronze Star Medal at Lindsey 
Air Station, Germany, for 
meritorious service while en­
gaged in military operations 
against Viet Cong forces. 

USAF Captain Francis A. 
Palm, '60, has been awarded 
the Air Medal in Southeast 
Asia for meritorious achieve­
ment during military flights 
at a forward combat base. He 
was cited for his personal 
bravery and airmanship. Ma­
jor William E. Moore, '65, has 
been graduated from the U . S . 
Air Force pilot instrucfor 
course at Randolph AFB, Tex., ­
and is now qualified to teach 
student pilots to fly jets. Staff 
Sergeant Charles W. Nennig, 
'49, is in Viet Nam. Second 
Lieutenant Everett M. Wer­
ness, '66, has entered U. S. Air 
Force pilot training at Wil· 
Iiams AFB Ariz., and will be 
awarded silver pilot wings 
upon completion of the pro­
gram. 

Captain Larry Lubenow, '58, 
returned home after a years' 
duty in South Viet Nam where 
he was awarded the Bronze 
Star for his meritorius per­
formance of duty during his 
year as information officer. 
Second Lieutenant Lowell E. 
Hegg, '65, completed a nine­
week basic officer course at 
the A r m y Quartermaster 
School, Fort Lee, Va. Major 
William A. Kalberer, '50, has 
assumed command of the 12th 
Weather Squadron at Thule 
AB, Greenland. Col. George A. 
Clayton, '36, has taken over as 
deputy of operations and train­
ing at the Army's Fort Ben­
ning, Ga., Training center. 

Bryce Graham, ex '66, is at­
tending the U. S . Naval Acad­
emy. Captain Stephen A. Ol­
son, ex '61, has been assigned 
to Itazuke, Japan, as a dentist 
with the U. S . Air Force. 
Captain Ordeen J. Flom, '63, 
has been assigned as adju­
tant in Headquarters, 159th 
Engineer Group, Long Bihn, 
Viet Nam. U. S. Air Force 
First Lieutenant Loren H. 
Torkelson, '63, has b e e n 
awarded the Air Medal at 
Phan Rang AB Viet Nam. 

Col. Edward J. Dehne, '35, 
retired after 33 years of active 
Army service and was pre­
sented the Legion of Merit for 
exceptionally meritorious ser­
vice. He will now become state 
health officer for Nevada. Lt. 
Robert C. Stoudt, ex '61, is 
now in the U. S . Navy, attach­
ed to the 3rd Medical Battalion 
of the 3rd Marine Regiment in 
Vietnam. He took his pre-den­
tal work at UND. 
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Benjamin N. Orlady, '51, is 
associated with the Joseph 
Magnin Women's Ready to 
Wear firm and resides in 
Greenbrae, Calif., just north 
of San Francisco. 

Delvin Easton, M.Ed. '61, has 
been appointed principal of 
Williston high school moving 
from Bottineau, where he was 
principal. He is married and 
has three children. 

Ellwyn A. Nohr, '61, success­
fully completed the profes­
sional examination for civil 
engineers and is qualified as 
a Registered Professional En­
gineer in the state of South 
Dakota. A native of Stanley, 
N . Dak., he is an associate en­
gineer with a consulting en­
gineer firm in Mitchell, S . 
Dak. He is married and has 
·.;.: ee sons. 

Adrian J. Vaksvik, '39, who 
is president and resident man­
ager of CTS of Paducah, Ky ., 
was named a director of the 
parent corporation at their an­
nual meeting. A 26-year vet­
eran with CTS, Vaksvik is a 
registered professional engin­
eer and has five U.S. letters 
of patent issued in his name. 
CTS is a major producer of 
five types of electric compon­
ents, and their sales in 1965 
topped the $57 million mark. 
The firm employs about 6,000 
people. 

Lt. Byron H. Evenson, '62, 
has been assigned to Kelly 
AFB, Texas, following his 
graduation from the Air Uni­
versity Squadron Off i c er 
School in Alabama. A native 
of Grand Forks, he was select­
ed for this special training in 
recognition of his potential as 
a leader in the aerospace force. 

H. Don Stockman, '57, has 
been named comptroller for 
NDSU in Fargo. He was for­
m erly business manager and 
acting director of the UND­
Williston branch. He is mar­
ried and has four children. 

Lawrence Danduran, '60, 
who recently moved from Mi­
not is supervisor of Area So­
cial Service Center in James­
town. A native of Grand 
Forks, Danduran is married 
and has three children. 

Lowell A. Barsness, '56, has 
been promoted to district sales 
manager for Field Enterprises 
Educational Corp., publishers 
of encyclopedia and child 
books. A former school princi­
pal at Glyndon, Minn., Bars­
ness is married and has five 
children. 

ALUMNI REVIEW 

RESERVATIONS REQUESTED FOR 
UND ALUMNI SOUTH AMERICA TOUR 

Reservations for the UND Alumni tour of South America 
are urged during November, so that all arrangements can be 
completed. The tour begins on March 12 from Miami, and in­
cludes visits throughout South America, ending on March 31. 
It will be a leisurely, three-week winter vacation, and was 
planned at the request of many UND alumni and friends who 
have enjoyed previous alumni tours of Europe and the Far 
East. The tour price, per person, two in twin bedroom is $945. 
Full information can be obtained by writing: UND Alumni 
Office, University of North Dakota, Grand Forks, N. Dak. 58201 

,############################################################< 

Steve Myhra, '57, has been 
named state chairman of 
Ducks Unlimited, Inc. for 
North Dakota. The former 
UND and professional football 
star who now owns a sporting 
goods firm in his home town 
of Wahpeton, has made a near­
ly complete recovery from ser­
ious injuries incurred in a car 
accident last spring. 

Mrs. Ronald Schmidt (Pris­
cilla Schmidt, '63), founder of 
the Pierre, S. Dak., Fine Arts, 
Ltd., was one of 15 South 
Dakotans appointed by Gov­
ernor Nils Boe to the newly 
created South Dakota Fine 
Arts Council. 

Eugene Martinson, '58, who 
has been department manager 
of the J. C. Penney Co. hard­
lines store in Bismarck, has 
been appoint~d sales and mer­
chandising fnanager of the 
company store in Great Bend, 
Kan. He and his wife have one 
daughter. 

Dr. M. Adeline Olson (Mar­
garette Nystrom, '44), was 
selected to be a candidate for 
National First Vice President 
of Lambda Theta. She has 
served for four years as na­
tional treasurer of this organ­
ization. She recently complet­
ed a post-doctoral year in 
clinical psychology at Hastings 
State Hospital, Ingleside, Neb., 
where she is on the staff. 

Darrell Wood, '60, has been 
named computer systems an­
alyist for the Federal Inter­
mediate Credit Bank of St. 
Paul. He will design computer 
systems to expand services of­
fered by the FICB to produc­
tion credit associations in Min­
nesota, North Dakota, Wiscon­
sin and Michigan. He formerly 
worked at the Red River Na­
tional Bank in Grand Forks, 
and at the First Bank Stock 
Corporation in Minneapolis. 
He is married, has two sons, 
and makes his home in Minne­
apolis. 

Dr. Robert C. Haakenson, 
'64, and his wife are tempor­
arily serving as a missionary 
team in Ethiopia, Africa. Haa­
kenson was granted the trip 
when he won a national medi­
cal foreign fellowship . After 
the tour of duty the Haaken­
sons will return to Fargo 
where he will spend a year of 
internship at St. Luke's Hos­
pital. 

Paul Schmidt, '64, has been 
named a member of the Public 
Welfare Board of North Da­
kota. He will be working as 
a community services special­
ist. 

Dr. Allen L. Richards, '53, is 
associate professor at Western 
Michigan University at Kala­
mazoo, Mich. He and his wife 
have a new baby girl. 

############################################################# 

CAMELBACK REUNION COMING! 

It's now November! In just a few weeks it will be January 15, 
1967, and time for the Camelback Inn Reunion in Phoenix. The 
latest report indicates that reservations are nearing the 100 
mark, and that a complete sell-out is anticipated. If this is your 
year for a sun-break during the winter, you'll find the Camel­
back reunion is everything you can hope for. It's reasonable: 
just $17.50 per person per day, including a fabulous casa and 
the most delectable food in the world. You can relax at your 
own pace, enjoy the friendship of fellow alumni, and recharge 
(hose batteries in a hurry. If you are contemplating this re­
union, right now is the time to make your reservations. 
Write: Jack Stewart Jr., Camelback Inn, Phoenix, Arizona. 
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NEWS NOTES I 
Sheldon Pond, '37, is vice 

president and regional man­
ager of the Transamerica In­
surance Co., Morristown, N. 
J. He is married to the former 
Betty Ki Berg, '38, and they 
have resided in the east since 
1953. 

Mrs. Gregory P. Wise, 
(Blanche Ann Irons, '58), is 
chairman of the Home Eco, 
nomics Department of Adrian 
College, at Adrian, Mich. She 
will supervise complete re­
modeling of the home econ­
nomics department at the col­
lege. 

Howard Freeberg, '58, has 
been named director of the 
Moorhead State College Cain­
pus School. He was previously 
a full-time supervisor of off­
campus student teachers at 
MSC. 

Robert Rowland, '47, has 
been promoted to Director of 
Corporate Management Serv­
ices at the Honeywell head­
quarters in Minneapolis, mov­
ing from Massachusetts where 
he was manager of Corporate 
Liaison Industry Marketing 
for the firm. He and his wife, 
the former Jean Joos, '48, and 
two daughters will make their 
home in Edina, Minn. 

Miss Joan Multhaup, '55, of 
Reeder, N. Dak., has been ap­
pointed to the faculty of New­
ark College of Engineering, 
Newark, N . Y. She will be a 
chemistry instructor. 

Bill Leifur, '62, has receiv­
ed the degree of doctor of 
dental surgery from the Uni­
versity of Minnesota and has 
enlisted in the U . S. Army. He 
will be stationed at Fort Ord, 
Calif., with the commission of 
captain. An outstanding UND 
athlete, Dr. Leifur is the son 
of Mr. and Mrs. C. W. Leifur 
of Bismarck. Dr. Leifur is 
married and has three chil­
dren. 

Dr. Warren G. Allen, '52, 
who is division chairman of 
the education and psychology 
department at Minot State 
Teachers College, has been ap­
pointed to the Ward Co.unty 
Selective Service board by 
President Lyndon B. Johnson. 
He is married and has two 
children. 

Mr. and Mrs. Irvin Russell, 
'64, (Judy Dinyer, '64) have 
moved from Illinois to Man­
dan, N. Dak., where he is as­
sistant personnel director at 
St. Alexius Hospital in Bis­
marck. She is opening a studio 
in Mandan for teaching piano 
lessons. 
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I CAMPUS FOOTNOTES I 
A student advisory commit­

tee of 50 has been established 
at UND to .. gain student in­
sight into the life of the Uni­
versity as students experience 
it, to communicate the con­
ce rns, issues and problems of 
the University, and to draw 
the s tudents further into the 
ce ntral life of the institu tion." 
The committee is similar to the 
50-member committee of alum­
ni which meets on the campus 
to discuss academic, physical 
plant and operational needs. 

-UND-

A grant-in-aid of $3,500 has 
been made to the chemical en­
gineering department at UND 
by the Minnesota Mining and 
Manufacturing Co. The grant, 
for one year on a non-renew­
able basis, is given without 
r estriction to the department 
in appreciation of the out­
standing service which chemi­
cal engineering graduates have 
provided in various positions 
within the organization. The 
grant will be used to purchase 
scientific equipment for teach­
in grant research facilities. 

- UND-

Dr. William E. Koenker. 
UND vice-president for aca­
demic affairs, has been elected 
to a four-year term on the 
commission on colleges and 
univers ities of the North Cen­
tral Association . An accredit­
ing agency for 19 s tates, the 
commission m eets twice each 
year. Dr. Ko nker's term is 
until 1970. Dr. G eorge W. 
Starcher, UND president, just 
completed a five-year term on 
the executive board of the as­
sociation. 

A. K. Simpson, '42, has been 
elected president of the Fargo 
Chamber of Commerce. He is 
president of the Merchants 
National Bank and Trust Co., 
succeed ing Adrian 0. McLel­
lan, '37, who moved to Great 
F a lls, Mont., and who is a 
member of the UND Alumni 
Board of Directors . Serving 
under Simpso n on th e Cham­
ber Board are Omer S. Math­
iason, ex'35, Francis J . Butler 
and Rob rt D . Harkison. 

Gary D. Muralt, '61, has 
been ass igned as a r tail sales 
re presentativ for the Sta nd ­
ard Oil Divi s ion of American 
Oil Co. He joined Standard 's 
marke ting department in 1961 
after graduating from UND. 

A Devils Lake Jaycee club­
house, once a state biology re­
search center, is assuming its 
fresh-water biology study role 
once again in plans by the 
UND biology department. 

The original research cen­
ter was operated by UND bi­
ologists to study animals and 
plants in the Devils Lake area, 
ceasing operation in 1923 when 
there were no state appropri­
ations for its use. 

The structure was later used 
by the Jaycees in D evils Lake. 
The main research project will 
be the complete analysis of 
the Devils Lake environment. 

- UND-
Since the Educational Build­

ing Fund statute for higher 
education in North Dakota was 
d eclared unconstitutional, stu­
dents at UND and other col­
leges h ave been obtaining re­
funds on any building funds 
collected from them. This ap ­
plies to anyone enrolled after 
June 1, 1965. 

The amount that a student 
was charged was pro-rated at 
75 cents per semester hour, 
with a maximum of $7.50 per 
semester. 

- UND-
An era has ended at the 

UND Stadium, with the re ­
moval of the ten tall wooden 
light poles that have illuminat­
ed the Sioux gridiron for the 
pas t 37 years. The lights were 
installed in 1929 under the di­
rection of the late C.A. "Jack" 
W est. then UND athletic direc­
tor. The last time the lights 
were turned on was in 1963, 
marking the final game of 
night football. All games this 
fall begin on Saturdays at 1:30 
p.m . 

George Alexander Martin , 
'62, formerly a r eporter with 
newspapers in North Dakota, 
Montana and Arizona, has 
been named editor of the Salt 
River Power Project monthly 
magaz ine the "Current News." 
Martin makes his home in 
Scottsdale, Ariz. 

Mrs. S tanley Morse (Mar­
jory Jacobsen, '50) has been 
e lected secretary of the Mon­
tana Division of the American 
Association of University Wo­
men for th e coming two years. 

Mrs. Howard Rohs (Zona 
Swanson, '44) a sc ience teacher 
at Hoopl e High School for the 
pas t 11 years, has bee n name ~l 
North Dakota's outstanding bi­
ology tPache r . 

N odaks in the News 

Alu1nni on the Go 
Pershing Boe, '47, was cam­

paign chairman for the Re­
publican Party in Grand Forks 
County for the 18th legisla ­
tive district. Boe is president 
of the First National Bank in 
Grand Forks, served as a rep­
resentative from Cass County 
in the 1961 legislature, a nd 
was administrative assistant to 
Senator Milton R. Young for 
six years. 

Charles L. Scott, '49, has 
been promoted to senior ac­
countant of the city of Garden 
Grove, Calif., where he has 
been employed since 1964. 

Wayne W. Burslie, '60, re­
cently accepted the position of 
consultant on aging with the 
Governor's Council on Human 
Resources, Bismarck. He was 
on the staff of the Williams 
County W elfare Board in Wil­
liston for the past two years. 

Dr. Albert B. Kuntz, '66, has 
accepted a position as counsel­
ling psychologist and research 
associate with the University 
of Houston, Texas. H e is mar­
ried to the form er G enevieve 
Kiein, and th ey have four chil­
dren . 

Haldean Dalzell, '62, was re­
cently awarded the Doctor of 
Philosophy d egree at Corne ll 
University and has joined the 
MIT faculty as assistant pro­
f essor of chemistry. 

Erling E. Anderson, '60, has 
accepted a position as guidance 
d epartment head at Grease­
wood Boarding School Grease­
wood, Ariz. It is a new edu­
cation plant on the Navajo­
Apache Indian Reservation. 
Anderson has been principal of 
the Houle Day School on the 
Turtle Mountain Indian Resecr­
vation for the past five years. 

Harold Kivley, '55, has bee n 
appointed vocational training 
officer at the Lewis and Clark 
Job Corps Conservation Cen­
ter in Bismarck. He is mar­
ried and has three children. 

William R. Weir, '65, has 
been appointed to serve a s 
community services coordina­
tor for the North Dakota Com­
mission on Alcoholism. 

Harold T. Eidsvold, '63, of 
Morris, Minn., was one of 12 
winners of full scholarships to 
the NATD-Harvard executive 
managem ent marketing and 
m e rchandising course h e 1 d 
during June . H e is sales man­
ager of Henry's Candy Co. of 
Morr is. H e is married and re­
s ides in Moris. 

Clair T. Blikre, '48, has been 
named president of North Da­
kota State School of Science 
at Wahpeton. Dr. Blikre has 
been dean of Southern State 
College in South Dakota and 
was school superintendent at 
se veral North and South Da­
kota schools. 

N . W. Herzberg, '30, was 
named an award winner in the 
1966 James F. Lincoln Arc 
Welding Foundation Award 
Program for Progress in the 
arc welded design of struc­
tures. Mr. Herzberg was co­
a uthor of a paper submitted 
in national competition that 
received a fifth-place award 
of $2,000. 

Dr. George Sather, '32, and 
Dr. John (Paul ) Medelman, 
'25, were named counselors by 
the Minnesota Medical Associ­
ation's House of D elegates at 
the organization's annual con­
vention in St. Paul, Minn. Dr. 
Sather is married to the for ­
m er Esther Lewis, '32. 

Marvin E. Stenseth, '59, is 
high sc hool principal at Dil­
worth , Minn., for the second 
year. 

Mrs. Grace V. Bacon of Mi­
not was featured in a recent 
issue of the Minot Daily News 
for her keen inter est and ac­
tive participation in club work. 
She was a secretary at the 
North Dakota Mill and Eleva­
tor, then married her husband, 
the late J . Warren Bacon, and 
recalls that "we were the only 
married couple living on the 
campus at UND." 

Karen Dybdal, '63, is in her 
fourth year as director of mu­
sic at Plaza High School in 
Plaza, N. D ak. H er Plaza band 
appeared in the 1966 UND 
Homecoming Parade, winning 
top honors in competition. 

Dr. John E. Leigh, '52, has 
joined the surgical d epartment 
of the Fargo Clinic after com­
pl eting a year's service as hos­
pital commander in Greenland. 
H e and his wife, the former 
Grace A . Campbell, '51, have 
four children. 

Dr. Lowell B . Meier, '62, of 
Napoleo n , and Dr. Paul S . 
Ranes, '63, of Fargo, rece ived 
the degree of Doctor of Medi­
cine from the University of 
Colorado last June. Dr. Ranes 
will se rve his internship in 
Miami, F la., while Dr. Meier 
will continue hi s studies in 
Denver at General Rose Me­
morial Hospital. 



NOVEMBER, 1966 

I NE w s NOTES 

Miss Margaret Kerr, who 
earned her science degree from 
UND in 1916, is featured in a 
news s tory in the Minot Daily 
News as one of the pioneer 
residents who took advantage 
of homestead laws to acquire 
large tracts of land in North 
Dakota and Montana. She still 
retains ownership of her 320 -
acre-homestead north of Glas­
gow, Mont. , and was one of 
the few who did not sell their 
land to the late We11ington D. 
Rankin, who was considered 
one of the largest landholders 
in the United States. 

Earl G. Stormo, '63, is Corps­
man Supervisor and Education 
Officer at a job corps center 
at Grants, N. M. There are 200 
young men at the center. 

Miss Lauga 
Geir, '23, M.A. 
'38, was guest 
of honor on 
Sept. 25 at 
Lauga Geir Ap­
preciation Day 
ceremonies at 
Gardar, N. 
D a k. Former 
students a n d 
friends f r o m 

Geir several North 
Dakota communities and Win­
nipeg, Manitoba, paid tribute 
to her for her outstanding con­
tributions to school, church 
and community. Miss Geir 
taught English for many years 
and is the author of the play 
" In the Wake of the Storm" 
and other works. Dr. Richard 
Beck was main speaker at the 
event. 

William W. Redmond, '56, 
has been appointed a superin­
tendent of the caustic facili­
ties in the Midland Division 
Inorganic Chemical Produc­
tion Department of Do w 
Chemical Co. Associated with 
Dow si nce his graduation from 
UND. Redmond will be in 
charge of the Liquid Caustic 
Plants. 

Dr. Glenn D. Jacobsen, '63, 
is assistant professor at the 
University of Iowa College of 
Medicine, moving from the 
Unive rsi t y of Missouri . 

Tom Bryant, ex '60, was re­
cently promoted to Director 
of Programming and Opera­
tions at WWGM Radio in 
Nashville, Te nn. He is a native 
of Napoleon , N . Dak. , and was 
prev ious ly on the radio and 
television staff of sta tions in 
Winnipeg, Bismarck and Far­
go. 
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It 's the Law 

UND Barristers Are Busy Alums 
Two 1963 graduates of the 

UND Law School have moved 
from Devils Lake to become 
associated with the claims de­
partment of the St. Paul In­
surance Companies. 

Thomas E. Rutten, who was 
associated with Traynor and 
Traynor in Devils Lake, is now 
located at Los Angeles, where 
he is in a training program to 
become a claims attorney. Rut­
ten is married to the former 
Charlotte Kelley, ex '63, and 
was recently selected as one 
of the "outstanding young men 
of America" for 1966. 

Patrick M. McMahon, who 
was associated with D uffy and 
Haugland, is now located in 
Portland, Ore., where he will 
be in the claims department 
of the insurance companies, a 
combine of several firms. He 
is married and has two chil­
dren . 

-LAW-
Lawrence A. Leclerc, Jr. , 

'66, has joined the Fargo law 
firm of Tenneson, Serkland, 
Lundberg and Erickson. He is 
married and they have three 
children. 

-LAW-
Robert A . Wheeler, '54, '66, 

has been named an associate 
member of the Minot law firm 
of McGee, Van Sickle, Hankla 
and Backes. Before gaining 
his law degree in 1966 at UND, 
Wheeler has spent several 
years in the newspaper field . 
He is married to the former 
Betty Ann Olson, '55, and they 
have two daughters. 

- LAW-
N orman J. Backes, '66, has 

been admitted to practice in 
U. S. District Court by Judge 
Ronald N. Davies and will be 
associated in practice with 
Lyle Huseby, former Cass 
County state's attorney. 

-LAW-
Robert C. Heinley, former­

ly of Edmore, has opened a 
law office in Carrington, shar­
ing office space and law li­
brary with William A. Kun­
kel, '38. A 1956 UND gradu­
ate, H einley had been attor­
ney for the Chevron Oil Co. 
for ten years. He is married 
and has four sons. 

-LAW-
Riohard Forest, '66, has 

joined the legal staff of Em­
ployers M utual of Wausau 
and will be located in San 

Francisco. He is married to 
the former Patricia Hart. 

-LAW-
Thomas W. Moga, '66, is an 

attorney with the Employers 
Mutual of Wausau , located in 
Los Angeles. 

- LAW-
A new law firm has opened 

in Fargo u nder the name of 
Thompson, Solber g and A n ­
derson. 

Gordon Thompson, '54, has 
been in private pr actice since 
1965, after eight years as U . S. 
District attorney, one year 
with H unt Oil Co. and three 
years in private practice in 
Williston. 

Scott G. Anderson, '66, has 
been active in political circles, 
and was a member of the 
House of Representatives from 
Stutsman County in 1959. He 
was a nominee for the U. S . 
Jaycees nation's ten butstand­
ing young men award in 1962. 

Wayne 0 . Solberg, '66, re­
ceived a B.S. degree in -archi­
tectural engineering and an 
M .S. degree in civil engineer­
ing at NDSU before ear·ning 
hi s' law degree at UND this 
yP,Jl'. 

-LAW-
Gerald D. Galloway, '66, . 

who was admitted to the North 
Dakota bar this summer, has 
opened a practice of law in 
Center, N. Dak. 

~LAW-
Wallace W. Ferguson has 

resigned as director of the 
North Dakota Highway De­
partment's Safety Responsi- · 
bility Division to become at­
torney-advisor to the staff 
judge advocate at the Minot 
Air Force Base, a civilian po­
sition. A native of Carrington, 
Ferguson was given h i g h 
praise by Governor William L . 
Guy, who announced the res­
ignation. 

-LAW-
Raymond A. Lamb, a native 

of Michigan, has become asso­
ciated with the law firm of 
Garrity, Cahill, Gunh us and 
Lamb in Moorhead, Minn. 
Lamb graduated from UND in 
1962 with a major in account­
ing, earning his law degree at 
George Washington University. 

-LAW-
William J. O'Keefe, Pembina 

county states attorney, has 

been granted a leave of ab­
sence for the balance of his 
present term and has joined 
a law firm in Portland, Ore. 
O'Keefe was graduated from 
the UND law school in 1957, 
served in the FBI, and began 
practicin g law in Pembina in 
1961. 

-LAW-

Richard B . Thomas, '57, of 
Minot, War d County States 
Attorney, has been admitted to 
the practice of law before the 
U. S. Supreme Court. A native 
of Minot, he is, married and 
has five children. 

NEWS NOTES I 
Kenneth Vig, '48, has been 

named coordinator for the new 
$56 mill ion dollar power plant 
being planned . by Minnkota 
Power of Grand Forks. Vig 
had been coordinator for the 
Mid-Continent Area Power 
Planners. 

Dr. M. Duane Sommerness, 
'43, was honored by Luther 
College with the distinguished 
alumni award this fall. A 
noted psychiatrist, Dr. Som­
merness is superintendent of 
the Traverse City, Mich., State 
Hospital. 

James L. Johnson, '59, has 
accepted the position of coun­
selor at the new North Hen­
nepin State Junior College, 
Osseo, Minn. He has been Sen­
ior High School Counselor af 
B enson, Minn,. for the past 
three years. 

Mrs. Charles Frank {Byrdie 
. Maxine Gessner, '5S) has re­

signed as Ramsey county home 
extension agent to take the 
position of home economics 
teacher at D evils Lake high 
school. 

Dwain Keith Thunem, '52, 
who was graduated from Bow­
man, N. Dak. , high school in 
1944, will return to his alma 
mater in the capacity of school 
superintendent this fall . He 
and his wife, also a Bowman 
high graduate, have five chil­
dren. 

Mrs. George Schoewe {Es­
th er A. Noess, '34) has retired 
as home extension agent for 
Barnes County. She plans to 
continue working on a part­
time basis in t he home ex­
tension field in western Nor th 
Dakota. 



II 
ALUMNI 

REUNIONS II 
PITTSBURGH, PA.-Dec. 1 at 

the University Club, 123 
University Place, at 6:30 
p.m. For reservations, con­
tact Norman Hoff, 134 
Hoodridge D r i v e, Pitts­
burgh, Pa., 15228. Phone 
(412) 561-3134. 

PHOENIX, ARIZ. - Annual 
UND Reunion at fabulous 
Camelback Inn starting Jan. 
15, 1967. Make reservations 
to: Jack Stewart, Jr., Cam­
elback Inn, Phoenix, Ariz. 

SOUTH AMERICAN TOUR-­
Three-week tour of South 
America for UND alumni 
and friends, leaving Miami 
on March 12. Make reserva­
tions to: UND Alumni Of­
fice, University of North 
Dakota, Grand Forks, N. 
Dak. 58201. 

James I. Schempp, '66, is a 
graduate assistant in dramatic 
arts at Ohio University and is 
working towards a master of 
arts degree. He was a member 
of the staff of the Colorado 
Shakespeare F estival in Boul­
der last summer. 

PAGE EIGHT 

I NEWS NOT ES 

Norris H. Nelson, '09, who 
is semi-retired, spends the 
summer in North Dakota sell­
ing investment funds. He 
makes his permanent home in 
Boise, Idaho, with his son who 
is in charge of snow surveys 
and water forecasts in Idaho 
for the U . S. Soil Conserva­
tion Service and is active in 
wild life conservation. Nelson 
was a varsity basketball and 
baseball star at UND. 

Mrs. John A. Doerner, a for­
mer president of the UND 
chapter of the Women's Aux­
iliary to the Student American 
Medical Association, has been 
named national second vice 
president of WASAMA. Her 
husband was graduated in 1965 
from the UND Medical School, 
and they reside at Winston­
Salem, N. C. 

Duane E. Peightal, '53, has 
been promoted to general fore­
man of the operating division 
of the Mandan Refinery of the 
American Oil Co. He has been 
with the firm since 1953. 

Noreen Mac­
D o Il! a I d, '66, 
was recently 
graduated from 
the Pan Amer­
i c a n Airways 
sch o o 1 as a 
stewardess, and 
was named 
valedictorian of 
her class. A 
former N. Dak. 

MacDonald P o t a to Prin­
cess, Miss MacDonald serves 
aboard flights from Miami 
across the Spanish Main to 
Latin America and the Carib­
bean resort islands. 

Edward Christianson, '58, is 
teaching band at the Ben 
Franklin Junior High School 
in Fargo, moving from Dil­
worth. He is married and has 
three children. 

Glen W. Welsh, '51, has re­
cently been promoted to chief 
of the F. A. A. Engineering and 
Manufacturing Branch in the 
Fort Worth, Texas, region. 

Al Flom, '61, has joined the 
announcing staff of KVOX 
Radio in Moorhead, Minn. He 
has been an announcer for 
radio stations in Crookston, 
Grand Forks and Fargo. 

Dale Waldorf, ex '65, is a 
student in communications at 
the University of Southern 
California. 

Evon C. Haugen, '58, is with 
Boeing Company in Kirkland, 
W ash., as an accountant. H e 
moved from the Aerojet-Gen­
eral Corporation in California. 
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IN ME~IORIAM 
Mrs. William C. Lontz, ex 

'38, died Sept. 22, 1966, in a 
Fargo hospital, following a 
stroke suffered while presid­
ing at a church group meeting 
in Bismarck. She was the 
former Patricia Ann Sayler 
and she was very active in 
campaigns for c h a r i ta b 1 e 
groups. She is survived by her 
husband, a son, a daughter, her 
mother, and three sisters. 

Kermit S. Peterson, '48, was 
killed instantly on Sept. 21 
when his car careened out of 
control on Highway 83 near 
Minot. A member of the law 
firm of Palda, P eterson and 
Anderson, h e was very active 
in community affairs in Minot. 
He is survived by his wife, 
four children and two sisters. 

Gary Olson, ex'58, was killed 
on Sept. 16 in a one-car acci­
dent near Hunter, N. Dak. 
He was enroute to attend the 
funeral of a friend . A native 
of F argo, he attended Concor­
dia and UND, and had been 
farming until moving to Seat­
tle to work for an aircraft 
firm. He is survived by his 
wife, his parents, a son, a sis­
ter and a grandmother. 

Conrad 0. Frojen died at the 
age of 40 at Cooperstown, N . 
Dak., after a brief illness. H e 
attended NDSU and UND ('48) 
and farmed in the Sharon, N . 
Dak., area. He leaves his wi­
dow, three sons and one 
daughter, his father, and two 
sisters. 

SP/4 Merlyn A. Fraedrick, 
'64, died August 28, 1966, as 
the result of an accident while 
serving with the U. S. Army 
in Germany. 

Mrs. Jose C-1ling Moritz, 
'31, died last spring in Cor­
vallis, Ore., with burial at 
Inkster, N. Dak. Mrs. Moritz 
taught mathematics in the 
Corvallis schools until two 
years ago. She is survived by 
a brother and a sister. 

Mrs. H. C. Gleason (Mary 
Elizabeth Kane, '35), died re­
cently in tf3ellevue, Wash. 

Mrs. Isabel Johnson Gilbert, 
'29, died August 20, 1966, in 
a nursing home in Portland, 
Ore. 

Roy Oswin Smith, '53, died 
in Marshall, Minn. , where he 
was a partner in an accounting 
firm. He was on the staff of 
the E. W. Brady firm in Grand 
Forks before moving to Ma r ­
shall. He is survived b.v hi s 
wife, three children, hi s pa r­
ents and a sister. 

Dr. John D. Koucky died 
August 5, 1966. A native of 
Lidgerwood, Dr. Koucky eh­
rolled in UND in 1914 and 
served in the U . S . Navy dur­
ing World War I. He was in 
the Mayo Graduate School of 
Medicine from 1922 to 1924 
before opening a private prac­
tice. He was a member of 
many medical associations and 
societies. 

Paul Holton, ex '22, died in 
Los Ange les, Calif., October 
17, 1966. Mr. Bolton was on 
the UND Alumni Board of Di­
rec tors and was a w ell-known 
fin ancier. 

Dr. A. F. Jensen, '22, who 
lived in Grand Forks for 25 
years before moving to Mesa, 
Ariz. ,' died Sept. 25 in Arizona. 
An eye specialist, Dr. Jensen 
was active in Boy Scouts of 
America, and in many civic 
and professional organizations. 
He is survived by his wife, 
three sons and 11 grandchil­
dren . 

James C. Vandanacker died 
August 31, 1966, in St. Paul 
at the age of 71. A native of 
Ellendale, he attended UND 
from 1916 to 1917 and had 
worked for the Montgomery 
Ward Company in St. Paul for 
the past 41 years. 

Mrs. G. A. Abbott, wife of 
Dr. George A. Abbott, profes­
sor emeritus at UND, died 
October 15, 1966. The former 
Ruth Ware, Mrs. Abbott was 
married to Dr. Abbott in 1910 
and has lived in Grand Forks 
since that time. She was one 
of the original m embers of 
Delta Gamma sorority at UND; 
her husband, a son and daugh­
ter survive. 

Herbert B. Phelps, '23, died 
January 1, 1966, at Me~phis, 
Tenn., where h e was employed 
by Frick and Company, a re­
frigerator firm, since his grad­
uation from UND. He is sur­
vived by his wife, a daughter 
and a son. 

Eva Poupore Halloran, ex 
'14, passed away at Greenville, 
Texas, on April 20, 1966. 

Mary Louise Black Men­
schel, ex '18, died on June 7, 
1966, at Sacramento, Calif. 

Terence P. Devine, '65, h as 
entered into a partnersh ip with 
Einar Johnson and Loren L. 
J ohnson at Lakota . The firm 
will be known as Johnson, 
Johnson and Devine. 


	November 1966
	Recommended Citation

	tmp.1715195942.pdf.lLjJL

